Draft Nags Head Board Meeting Minutes

April 11, 2007


DRAFT  TOWN OF NAGS HEAD

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

REGULAR SESSION

April 11, 2007

The Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners met in the Board Room at the Nags Head Municipal Complex at 9:00 a.m. on Wednesday, April 11, 2007.  

COMRS PRESENT:
Acting Mayor Wayne Gray; Comr. Doug Remaley; and Comr. Bob Oakes

COMRS ABSENT:
Mayor Renée Cahoon and Mayor Pro Tem Anna Sadler

OTHERS PRESENT:
Town Manager Charlie Cameron; Deputy Town Manager Bill Richardson; Acting Town Attorney Ben Gallop; Wayne Byrum; Butch Osborne; Dave Clark; Kim Kenny; Bruce Bortz; Dave Clark; James Moseman; Joyce Dietrich; Ronnie Ballance; Patrick Norcross, Jr.; Trip Lawry; John Harris; Roc Sansotta; Yogi Harper; Dick Murphy; Bob Muller; Reed Fisher; June Fisher; and Town Clerk Carolyn Morris

CALL TO ORDER

Acting Mayor Wayne Gray called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m.  He asked that US troops and civilians fighting for the US be remembered during a moment of silent meditation which was followed by the Pledge of Allegiance.

RECOGNITION OF FORMER MAYOR BOB MULLER

Former Nags Head Mayor Bob Muller was in the audience and was recognized by the Board.  

AUDIENCE RESPONSE

Attorney Ben Gallop, sitting in for Town Attorney Ike McRee, opened Audience Response.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - YOGI HARPER

Yogi Harper, Nags Head resident and erosion control specialist; he thanked former Mayor Bob Muller for all he has done for the Town's proposed beach nourishment project; he requested to be allowed to work 24 hours/day at the Comfort Inn hotel site to work on its deck replacement; he is concerned about the upcoming turtle season when equipment would not be allowed on the beach. 

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Mr. Gallop closed Audience Response.

RECOGNITION OF EMPLOYEES WITH YEARS OF SERVICE
Fire Chief Butch Osborne introduced Firefighter/EMT James Moseman who was recognized by the Board for three (3) years of service with the Town.

Finance Officer Kim Kenny introduced Customer Service Clerk/Cashier Joyce Dietrich who was recognized by the Board for three (3) years of service with the Town.

Deputy Planning Director Bruce Bortz introduced Chief Building Inspector Ronnie Ballance who was recognized by the Board for three (3) years of service with the Town.

INTRODUCTION OF NEW EMPLOYEES

Public Works Director Dave Clark introduced Senior Mechanic Patrick Norcross, Jr. who was welcomed by the Board to Town employment.  

CONSENT AGENDA

The Consent Agenda consisted of the following items:

-
Consideration of Tax Adjustment Report

-
Approval of Minutes

-
Consideration of proclamation declaring April 14-28 as Litter Sweep Roadside Clean-up Campaign
-
Consideration of proclamation declaring April as Child Abuse Prevention Month

-
Consideration of resolution of support for Graveyard of the Atlantic Museum
-
Request for Public Hearing to consider proposed zoning ordinance text amendment to Town Code Section 48-80(c) Walls and Fences
-
Request for Public Hearing to consider proposed zoning ordinance text amendment to list new use of Auction House as permitted use in the C-2, General Commercial Zoning District and amend all other pertinent sections of zoning ordinance
MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley which passed 3 - 0 (Mayor Cahoon and Mayor Pro Tem Sadler were absent.).

A copy of the Tax Adjustment Report, as approved, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "A".

The proclamation concerning Litter Sweep Roadside Clean-up Campaign, as adopted, read in part as follows:

"WHEREAS, the North Carolina Department of Transportation organizes an annual spring statewide roadside cleanup to ensure clean and beautiful roads in North Carolina; AND
'WHEREAS, the spring 2007 "LITTER SWEEP" roadside cleanup will take place April 14 - 28, 2007 and encourages local governments and communities, civic and professional groups, businesses, churches, schools, families and individual citizens to participate in the DOT cleanup by sponsoring and organizing local roadside cleanups; AND
'WHEREAS, Adopt-A-Highway volunteers, DOT employees, Dept of Correction inmates and community service workers, local government agencies, community leaders, civic and community organizations, businesses, churches, schools, and environmentally concerned citizens conduct annual local cleanups during "LITTER SWEEP"; AND
'WHEREAS, the great natural beauty of our Town and a clean environment are sources of great pride for all residents, attracting tourists and aiding in recruiting new businesses; AND
'WHEREAS, the cleanup will increase awareness of the need for cleaner roadsides, emphasize the importance of not littering, and encourage recycling of solid wastes; AND 
'WHEREAS, the 2007 spring cleanup will celebrate the 19th anniversary of the NC Adopt-A-Highway program and its 6,000 volunteer groups that donate their labor and time year round to keep our roadsides clean; AND 
'WHEREAS, the "LITTER SWEEP" cleanup will be a part of educating children regarding the importance of a clean environment to the quality of life in North Carolina.
'NOW, THEREFORE, the Nags Head Board of Commissioners does hereby proclaim April 14 - 28, 2007 as spring "LITTER SWEEP" time in Nags Head and encourages citizens to take an active role in making their community cleaner."
The proclamation concerning Child Abuse Prevention Month, as adopted, read in part as follows:

"WHEREAS, child maltreatment is a community problem and finding solutions depends on involvement among people throughout the community; AND

'WHEREAS, approximately 100,000 children are reported as abused and neglected in North Carolina each year; AND

'WHEREAS, 37 children were victims of child abuse homicide in North Carolina during the year 2005; AND

'WHEREAS, in Dare County Child Protective Services investigated 260 reports of child abuse, neglect and dependency, involving 385 children; AND

'WHEREAS, the effects of child abuse are felt by whole communities, and need to be addressed by the entire community; AND

'WHEREAS, effective child abuse prevention programs succeed because of partnerships created among social service agencies, schools, religious and civic organizations, law enforcement agencies, and the business community; AND

'WHEREAS, all citizens should become more aware of the negative effects of child abuse and its prevention within the community, and become involved in supporting parents to raise their children in a safe, nurturing environment.

'WE, the Town of Nags Head, do hereby proclaim April, 2007 as child abuse prevention month and call upon all citizens, community agencies, religious organizations, medical facilities, and businesses to increase their participation in our efforts to prevent child abuse, thereby strengthening the communities in which we live."

The resolution of support for the Graveyard of the Atlantic Museum, as adopted, read in part as follows:

"Under the authority of Mr. Wayne Gray, Acting Mayor, the following recitals and resolutions were duly acknowledged and adopted by unanimous vote of the Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners this 11th day of April 2007.

'WHEREAS, the Outer Banks of North Carolina is an internationally known vacation destination, offering tourists a variety of activities and amenities associated with its unparalleled beaches and seashore, and

'WHEREAS, by virtue of its prominent location, treacherous shoals and notorious maritime history, the Outer Banks is synonymous with the Graveyard of the Atlantic, and

'WHEREAS, the rich maritime heritage of the Outer Banks is a tremendous asset to the citizens of Dare County and the entire State of North Carolina, and

'WHEREAS, in an effort to lay the groundwork for showcasing the historic treasures of the Outer Banks to the world of tourists vacationing along its shores, the Graveyard of the Atlantic Museum, a public, nonprofit, educational institution (the Museum) was organized in 1988, and

'WHEREAS, the Museum is dedicated to the preservation, advancement and presentation of the extensive maritime history and shipwrecks of the Outer Banks from the earliest periods of exploration to the present day, and

'WHEREAS, since its inception, the Museum, through its Board of Directors and staff, has: (1) acquired the right to use scenic and valuable federal property, (2) obtained federal, state, county, and private funding, (3) nearly completed a truly unique and potentially award-winning facility that is as functional and weatherproof as it is aesthetically extraordinary, (4) welcomed over 160,000 visitors, (5) established nationally recognized educational programs, and partnerships, and (6) been acknowledged by various state agencies, particularly the North Carolina Historical Commission, as a much needed regional museum for showcasing the maritime history and archaeology of the Outer Banks.

'NOW, THEREFORE, IT IS HEREBY RESOLVED that the Herculean efforts of the Museum, its staff, volunteers, and Board of Directors to date be commended and recognized.

'BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners fully supports the continued and additional efforts necessary to ensure the completion of the Graveyard of the Atlantic Museum and its inclusion in the North Carolina State Museum System as a regional museum showcasing the maritime heritage of the Outer Banks.

'BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners earnestly requests and hereby petitions the North Carolina General Assembly and certain agencies and officials within the State’s executive branch to take any and all action required to advance and assure the continued operation and successful completion of the Graveyard of the Atlantic Museum and its inclusion in the State Museum System as a regional maritime museum for the Outer Banks."

PUBLIC HEARINGS 

Public Hearing to consider site plan/conditional use application for Mighty Wind United Methodist Church to locate/hold service at 3022 S. Croatan Hwy, Nags Head, within Pirates Quay Shopping Center

Attorney Ben Gallop announced the Public Hearing for the site plan/conditional use application for Mighty Wind United Methodist Church open at 9:15 a.m. 

Deputy Planning Director Bruce Bortz summarized staff's report which read in part as follows:

"Applicant:  Wayne Liverman on behalf of Mighty Wind United Methodist Church. 

'Application Request:  Site Plan/Conditional Use.

'Purpose:  Location of Mighty Wind United Methodist Church within existing Pirates Quay Shopping Center at 3022 S. Croatan Hwy.  

'Property Location:  3022 S. Croatan Hwy., Nags Head.

'Existing Land Use:  Commercial, Pirates Quay Shopping Center.

'Zoning Classification of Property: C-2, General Commercial Zoning District.

'Zoning Classification of Surrounding Properties:  Property to north and south of this site is zoned C-2, General Commercial.  Property west of this site is zoned R-2, Residential.  Property to the east south of this site, directly across S. Croatan Hwy. is zoned R-3, Residential.  

'Land Use Plan Map/Policies: Land Use Plan classification is D-1, Developed.  This proposal is not inconsistent with this land use classification.  The proposed use is additionally not identified as being inconsistent with stated land use policies

'SPECIFIC INFORMATION

Applicable Zoning Regulations:

'Use Regulations:  Religious Complex is a conditional use in the C-2, General Commercial District (Section 48-407(c)(8) attached).

'Lot Coverage- Impervious coverage for this site has been previously reviewed and approved and this request will not create any additional lot coverage.  

'Building Height- The maximum allowable height is 35 ft. from grade.  The height of the existing shopping center is compliant with this building height.  

'Architecture Design Standards: Architectural requirements do not apply to this request.

'Parking- The parking standard for a religious complex is one space per four seats in the sanctuary.  The applicant has indicated that a total of 75 seats will be provided therefore a total of 19 spaces are  required for this use.  Parking for this unit was previously provided under the retail sales standard of one space per 200 sq. ft. With the proposed units totaling approx. 2,000 sq. ft. the initial parking allotted was 10 spaces.  Required parking for the religious complex is deficient 9 spaces.  The adjacent unit, previously permitted as a restaurant, now has excess parking given that required parking is now determined by customer service not the number of seats, as was when the site plan was originally approved.  Documentation from the property owner shall be provided approving the allocation of the 9 needed spaces from the adjacent restaurant use for the proposed religious complex use.  

'Buffering/Landscaping – Landscaping has been provided and previously approved and this request will have no adverse impact on the existing landscaping.  

'Lighting- Lighting for the shopping center has been previously approved and is not affected by this request.  

'Water and Sewage Disposal: A site review by the Dare County Health Department is in process.  

'Stormwater Management:  The Stormwater Management plans for the shopping center have been previously approved and will not be affected by this request.  

'Traffic Circulation:  Traffic circulation has been previously approved and this request should have no adverse impact on the traffic circulation.  

'ANALYSIS 
Staff has not yet received approval of this project from the Fire Department, though no problems are anticipated.  Staff recommends approval of the site plan/conditional use application pending Fire Dept. approval and with the condition that the property owner provide documentation acknowledging the allocation of parking for this use and the understanding that future uses may be restricted based upon the amount of parking remaining.  

'PLANNING BOARD RECOMMENDATION

At its March 20, 2007 meeting the Planning Board voted unanimously to recommend approval of the site plan/conditional use application with the condition that the property owner provide documentation approving the allocation of required parking."

Notice of the Public Hearing was published in the Coastland Times  on Sunday, April 1, 2007 and on Tuesday, April 10, 2007 as required by law.

Trip Lawry, pastor of United Wind Methodist Church; was sworn in by the Town Clerk; he stated that he is excited to be able to move their church's location to Pirates Quay Shopping Center; he and his congregation are looking forward to building on the 8.7 acres of land they own in Nags Head.

There being no one else present who wished to speak, the Public Hearing was closed at 9:25 a.m.

MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to make the following findings of fact:

-
That the applicant has met the requirements of the Town Code Zoning Ordinance and Chapter 38 Subdivisions and all other applicable ordinances, and

-
that the use will not materially endanger the public health and safety if located where proposed and developed according to the plan as submitted, and

-
That the use, as proposed, will not overburden the firefighting capabilities and the municipal water supply capacity of the Town as such facilities and capabilities will exist on the completion date of the conditional use for which application is made,

And to approve the site plan/conditional use application for United Wind Methodist Church as presented.

The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed 3 - 0 (Mayor Cahoon and Mayor Pro Tem Sadler were absent.).

MAYOR CAHOON AND MAYOR PRO TEM SADLER ABSENT

Acting Mayor Gray reported that Mayor Renée Cahoon and Mayor Pro Tem Anna Sadler were absent from today's meeting.

OLD BUSINESS/ITEMS TABLED FROM PREVIOUS MEETINGS

Update on beach nourishment project
Town Manager Charlie Cameron reported that the biological assessment required by the Corps of Engineers (COE) has been completed by Coastal Science Engineer Tim Kana for the Town's beach nourishment project; the COE has 145 days to respond to the assessment.  Timelines have been met and the engineer will proceed with obtaining the required permits if the project is to be funded; the Town is looking forward to next Tuesday's referendum vote.

Comr. Oakes said that he received a letter recently from oceanside property owners that are not participating in the Town's proposed municipal service district.  He confirmed with Town Manager Cameron that the boundary begins just south of Blackman Street (not at the most northern portion of the Town line) - and extends to properties east of NC 12 and east of SR 1243 - south to the southern Town line.

Town Manager Cameron invited/encouraged everyone to attend the last beach nourishment public input session this Saturday, April 14, 2007 at 2:00 p.m. at Fire Station #16, across from Town Hall.

Acting Mayor Gray encouraged everyone to vote in the upcoming referendum.

Consideration of resolution requesting NC DOT prepare a Comprehensive Transportation Plan (CTP) for northern Outer Banks and Dare County, Currituck County, and the portion of Hyde County that includes Ocracoke, Tyrrell and Pasquotank counties - from March 7, 2007 Board meeting 

Comr. Oakes asked Board members to consider modifying the verbiage "a portion of Hyde County" to read "Hyde County" in the appropriate paragraphs of the resolution requesting that NC DOT prepare a Comprehensive Transportation Plan.  Board members concurred with Comr. Oakes' suggestion.

MOTION:  Acting Mayor Gray made a motion to adopt the resolution requesting NC DOT prepare a Comprehensive Transportation Plan, with the modification presented by Comr. Oakes.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed 3 - 0 (Mayor Cahoon and Mayor Pro Tem Sadler were absent.).

The resolution concerning the Comprehensive Transportation Plan, as adopted, read in part as follows:

"WHEREAS, The Outer Banks of North Carolina is an internationally known vacation destination, offering tourists a variety of activities and amenities associated with its unparalleled beaches and seashore; AND

'WHEREAS, At the March 7, 2007, Board of Commissioners meeting, the Board directed staff to prepare a resolution to be forwarded to the North Carolina Department of Transportation (NC DOT)  requesting that a Comprehensive Transportation Plan (CTP) be developed for the northern Outer Banks to include Dare County, Currituck County, Hyde County to include Ocracoke, and Tyrrell and Pasquotank counties; AND

'WHEREAS, The purpose of the Comprehensive Transportation Plan is to update the official Thoroughfare Plan that is used by local, regional, state and federal decision-makers; AND

'WHEREAS, The Comprehensive Transportation Plan is to provide for land reservation for future transportation corridors and to help guide decisions on transportation improvements for future transportation needs.

'NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head does respectfully request that the North Carolina Department of Transportation prepare a Comprehensive Transportation Plan for the Northern Outer Banks to include Dare County, Currituck County, Hyde County to include Ocracoke, and Tyrrell/Pasquotank counties."

Discussion of request to remove "No Parking" signage behind Kitty Hawk Kites commercial site on the Beach Road - from March 21, 2007 Board meeting

Town Manager Cameron reported on the "No Parking' signage behind Kitty Hawk Kites and the request from owner John Harris that the Board consider removing the signage.  Town Manager Cameron explained that Town Engineer John Ryan evaluated the site and conducted real time tests and recommends that the signage remain in order to preserve the sight angles. 

Comr. Oakes confirmed with Town Manager Cameron that there are currently eight (8) signs in the area; Mr. Cameron feels that possibly two or three may be able to be removed without compromising safety.  

Acting Mayor Gray, in response to a question from Comr. Remaley, explained that the signs were initially installed for an event at the store because people were parking on the Beach Road.

Owner John Harris said that the instance of a large number of people is a rare occurrence and the signs were never removed.    He stated that he is totally opposed to the "No Parking' signs as long as safety is not an issue.

Town Manager Cameron reported on other neighborhoods who have requested No Parking signage; unfortunately people will park anywhere convenient during events; Mr. Harris provided photos of signage to Board members to review where parking was an issue yet had a lot less No Parking signs; he appreciated the Board's consideration. 

In response to Comr. Remaley, Mr. Harris said that he is concerning about aesthetics and additional parking opportunities at his site.

It was Board consensus that Public Safety evaluate reducing some of the "No Parking" signage behind Kitty Hawk Kites at the Jockey's Ridge shopping complex site without compromising safety.

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN ATTORNEY

Attorney Ben Gallop said that he was pleased to be sitting in for Town Attorney Ike McRee who was on vacation this week. 

Mr. Gallop requested a Closed Session to discuss possible pending litigation/personnel matter.

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN MANAGER 


Town Manager Charlie Cameron - Request to enter Closed Session

Town Manager Charlie Cameron said that he would concur with the motion to enter Closed Session to discuss possible pending litigation/personnel matter as requested by Attorney Ben Gallop. 

Town Manager Charlie Cameron - Surfside Drive easements update

Town Manager Charlie Cameron reported that he has learned from Town Attorney Ike McRee that the Surfside Drive easements are all in place except for one. 

Town Manager Cameron - Discussion of financing for Bypass Waterline between Gull and Gray Eagle Streets

Public Works Director Dave Clark summarized the agenda summary sheet concerning the waterline between Gull and Gray Eagle Streets which read in part as follows:

"At the April 11, 2007, Board of Commissioners meeting, financing for the US 158 bypass waterline between Gull and Gray Eagle Streets will be discussed.    The proposed project involves the completion of a waterline "loop" on the east side of the (US 158) Bypass, from Gull Street to Gray Eagle Street, in conjunction with the Wings project.  The Town's waterline extension policy permits the Town to piggyback on required waterline extensions to complete loops and eliminate dead-end lines, if funds are available.  

'The Wings project includes extending the 8-inch waterline to their south property line.  The Town can complete the loop by extending this line by an additional 487 feet to E. Gray Eagle Street.  All of the design work was done by the developer's engineer, at no cost to the Town.  The project will improve  domestic water supply and fire suppression capabilities along this portion of the Bypass.  The price of $19,150 also includes a fire hydrant.  The cost is less than $40 per foot; the Town's recent waterline bid resulted in an initial price of $70 per foot for 8-inch waterline.  The Water Fund Retained Earnings fund is the proposed source for these funds, if approved."

MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to approve the request for financing for the bypass waterline between Gull and Gray Eagle streets as requested.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley which passed 3 - 0 (Mayor  Cahoon and Mayor Pro Tem Sadler were absent.).

Town Manager Cameron - Update on Baltic St. Beach Access encroachment - Beacon Motor Lodge

Town Manager Charlie Cameron distributed and briefly reviewed with Board members a letter received from the Beacon Motor Lodge dated January 2, 1975 pulled from the Town archives as follows:  

[image: image1.emf]
Town Manager Cameron - Discussion of requests for overnight parking at beach accesses for weddings/receptions

Town Manager Cameron reported that he has received intermittent requests from individuals being told they can use the Town's beach access parking for overflow parking for wedding events.  If used for this purpose, this type of parking may take over beach access parking.  Town Manager Cameron noted that Mayor Cahoon had asked him to bring forward this information to the Board; most of the Town's accesses do not allow for overnight parking by ordinance.

Town Manager Cameron stated that he would be providing information to wedding planner organizations indicating that the Town does not allow overnight parking at its beach accesses.  He wanted Board members to be aware of the issue.

Comr. Oakes said that the bottom line is that beach access parking is not for wedding/reception overflow parking.

Acting Mayor Gray confirmed with Town Manager Cameron that action cannot be taken against anyone for parking during the day at a beach access nor for overnight parking where it is allowed such as at the Bonnet Street beach access. 

Town Manager Cameron - Report on fire in mulch near Prime Only restaurant

Town Manager Cameron reported that Officer Greg South recently reported a smoldering fire he noticed in a mulch bed directly beside the Prime Only Restaurant.

Fire Chief Osborne addressed the Board and reported that the fire at Prime Only could have been very serious; if undetected, there was the potential of another Outer Banks Steakhouse fire incident.  In the past year, there have been three (3) fires due to smoldering mulch beds all attributed to discarded smoking materials.  Fire Chief Osborne stated that he may institute a public service program to inform the community of actions to take to prevent this type of fire. 

Town Manager Cameron - Appointment to Police Chief position

Town Manager Cameron reported that Deputy Police Chief Wayne Byrum, who has over 30 years in law enforcement and who has been eligible for retirement since September 2006, has advised that he will accept the appointment to Police Chief of Nags Head.  A ceremony to swear in Deputy Police Chief Byrum will take place next week.

MAYOR’S AGENDA

Acting Mayor Gray - South Nags Head drainage ditch - National Park Service

Public Works Director Dave Clark updated the Board on the drainage ditch from the southern end of Town to Oregon Inlet.  He reported that staff met with the National Park Service and a plan is expected to be in place before Fall 2007 to include thoroughly cleaning out the drainage ditch near Fire Station #21.

Acting Mayor Gray - Update on US 158 multi-use path 

Public Works Director Dave Clark updated the Board on the construction of the US 158 multi-use path.  He reported that the construction contract is being reviewed by the Town Attorney and should be ready for signature next week.

Acting Mayor Gray - Northridge Subdivision drainage

Public Works Director Dave Clark updated the Board on the Northridge Subdivision drainage issues.  He explained that swale work will begin this spring 2007.  After delivery of the new backhoe, staff will not have to share equipment with Water Distribution and will be able to devote the backhoe to drainage work with Northridge Subdivision being the top priority.

Town Manager Cameron also noted that a recent report to the Citizens Advisory Committee from staff included information that staff will be contacting DOT and DWQ to determine if staff would legally be able to move some of the drainage water off of private property.

Acting Mayor Gray - Volunteer Fire Department life insurance

Fire Chief Butch Osborne reported that the Town contract with the Volunteers ended December 2006 with the Town agreeing to continue to provide Life Insurance and accident/death/dismembership coverage.  He is requesting that the Board authorize continuation of the separate Life Insurance policy in the amount of $3,258.75  for the 17 active Volunteers.

MOTION:  Acting Mayor Gray made a motion to fund the Volunteer Fire Department Life Insurance policy in the amount of $3,258.75 as requested.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley which passed 3 - 0 (Mayor Cahoon and Mayor Pro Tem Sadler were absent.).

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS AGENDA

Comr. Oakes - Litter Sweep proclamation

Comr. Oakes pointed out that the Board adopted a Litter Sweep proclamation in today's Consent Agenda which designates April 14 - 28, 2007 as Litter Sweep time in Nags Head; he encouraged everyone to participate in the community clean-up.  

Comr. Oakes - Ban on fireworks
Comr. Oakes asked for Board consideration of a ban on fireworks in Nags Head similar to what Dare County has adopted for Hatteras Island.  He requested that a Public Hearing on a ban of fireworks be conducted at the May mid-month Board meeting.

Town Manager Cameron said that this issue, along with a proposed ordinance, was brought to the Board at its January 2004 meeting where no action toward a ban was taken.  

Comr. Oakes said that he feels that the time has passed to distinguish between only allowing certain types of fireworks.

MOTION:   Comr. Oakes made a motion to schedule a Public Hearing for the May 16, 2007 mid-month Board meeting to consider a complete ban of fireworks in the Town.  The motion passed 3 - 0 (Mayor Cahoon and Mayor Pro Tem Sadler were absent.). 

Comr. Remaley - Water pressure

Comr. Remaley asked staff to look into possible low water pressure in the subdivisions of Nags Head Pond and Nags Head Acres; Public Works Director Dave Clark said he would look into this issue. 

CLOSED SESSION

MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to enter Closed Session to discuss possible pending litigation/personnel  in accordance with GS 143-318.11(a)(3).  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed 3 - 0 (Mayor Cahoon and Mayor Pro Tem Sadler were absent.).  The time was 10:12 a.m.

OPEN SESSION

The Board returned to Open Session at 10:20 a.m.

Attorney Ben Gallop reported that the Board met in Closed Session to discuss possible pending litigation/personnel and no action was taken. 

Acting Mayor Gray - Audience Response Yogi Harper

Acting Mayor Gray said that during this morning's Audience Response, Yogi Harper requested permission to work around the clock on the rebuilding/replacement of the Comfort Inn Hotel deck.

It was Board consensus that Town Manager Cameron authorize Mr. Harper to work only at the site specific Comfort Inn for the project specific deck replacement up until 10:00 p.m.   Town Manager Cameron is to check with the Town Attorney to verify the legality of this authorization. 

ADJOURNMENT 

MOTION:  Acting Mayor Gray made a motion to adjourn to a Board of Commissioners mid-month meeting on Wednesday, April 25, 2007 at 7:30 p.m. in the Board Room which passed 3 - 0 (Mayor Cahoon and Mayor Pro Tem Sadler were absent.).   The time was 10:23 a.m.






_______________________________






Carolyn F. Morris, Town Clerk

Approved:

___________________________

Acting Mayor:

___________________________




Wayne Gray
































































1
13

